Preliminary    

Town of Stoddard

Zoning Board of Adjustment

September 19th, 2019

Minutes of Meeting

The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m.

Jason Kovarik led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Roll Call Present: Jason Kovarik, Franz Haase and Douglas Summerton

 Herb Healy excused,  Bud Record excused

Others Present:

· Jared & Brian Pratt, Harry Power, Milosh Bukovcan, Andrea Kingsbury, Donald Newcomb, Mark Johnson, Paul Crosby, David Burke, Michael Kelly, Michael Gallagher, Alec Chase 

Correspondence / Reports: 

· Viewed the Expense and Budget report

· Discussed an Email from Harry Powers  

Minutes of previous meeting:

· The August 15th meeting minutes were approved as written.

· Site visit minutes from August 19, 2019 were approved after correcting 24 feet to 23 feet.

Unfinished Business:

· Received an answer from Mr. Coffey and Selectmen regarding the operating B & B in Stoddard.

New Business:

· Our new alternate member, Milosh Bukovcan introduced himself to the Board.

Hearings:

· The Chairperson read the Standing Rules of Meeting Procedure to all those in attendance.

Pratt Hearing: The Variance was read aloud by the Secretary along with the location of Hearing Notices and dates they were posted and mailed.

· Brian Pratt spoke saying he admits he jumped the gun because winter is coming, and poured the slab for his garage without checking with the Town prior to construction. He stated he measured in 25 feet from the telephone pole on his property, thinking that was far enough from the road to meet the Right of Way setback requirements.  

· Board member Summerton asked if he, Brian, attempted to find a surveyor to survey his property after the site visit, where that option was suggested. Brian answered no. 

· The Chairperson explained that since at the site visit Brian stated he had not had his land surveyed, the Board looked at measurements used historically to lay out roads. Kings Highway is one of the original roads in town and only recently made passable by automobile. He explained roads were laid out according to rods. He then read from the Stoddard CPO Article III Section 1, which states the set back starts at the edge of the right of way and all lot lines. Because of the lack of a lot line and survey, the Board took measurements from the rock wall across the road from the Pratt property.  He also stated that the Board tried to make sure everything was done the best they could so that property owner’s rights were not infringed upon.

· Michael Gallagher and Michael Kelly, representing the Hidden Lake Association, asked why the Association did not receive a letter about this hearing. They stated the Association is concerned about the infringement upon the Right of Way. The Association plans to widen Kings Highway at some time, as it is currently the narrowest road in the development.

· Paul Crosby, representing Andorra Forest an abutter, stated they would like to preserve the stone walls and the rural character of the area. Their land is conservation owned and therefore will never be developed. 

· Doug Summerton stated the road is an old Town road and not privately owned.

· David Burke asked how much more accurate would the numbers be if they have it surveyed. He is encroaching the set back by only 11 inches.

· Jason Kovarik read aloud Board Member Herb Healy’s memo regarding tonight’s hearing. It reinforces measuring from stone wall as the only viable way in this situation to get an accurate measure. Regardless of the width of the roadway it appears the slab does encroach into the set back.  Travel to road is not restricted nor does it encroach on abutters. There are no special conditions, either financial, in that the slab is already poured or conditions rendering the land unusable. Jason asked if anyone had a rebuttal to Herbs memo no one spoke. 

· Franz spoke stating we do not have an exact boundary line to go by. Historically the road was 2.5 rods wide and the tax maps are estimates only. 

· Jason spoke stating the Board did the best it could in measuring from the center of the rock wall. His slab measures 74 feet 1inch from the wall.

· Harry spoke stating his research of documents show the road was laid out at 2.5 rods from the current Route 9 to the current Route 123, but there was no mention of the width from Route 123 to Washington, the area of Pratt’s land.  Some records say the town roads were 3 rods wide but none are specifically mentioned.  The Covenants of Hidden Lake Association read that the Right of Way is 50 feet from the center of the road. Doug spoke saying a surveyor could have determined the lot lines by getting the coordinates from the know pin, then everyone would know exactly how far from the ROW the slab is.

· Alec Chase asked if the Board could measure from the stonewalls on both sides. The walls measured 57 feet apart. 

· David Burke and Franz offered alternatives to Brian in going forward in building the structure within regulations. 

· Doug asked if Mr. Pratt inquired about what a Surveyor would charge. He said no. 

· Paul asked if the set back is different for a house or other buildings. They are the same.

· Jason asked Brian if he wanted to wait for a full board before a vote is taken.  He also read aloud state regulations regarding the option to appeal all decisions. Brian stated he preferred a vote this evening.

· Jason asked if anyone had anything to add. No one spoke.

· Franz moved to take a vote, Doug said he wouldn’t vote for that. Franz removed his motion. Doug then asked for a continuance, giving the applicant time to make any adjustment he could make. Adjust or lob off your pad, survey it or find out exactly how wide the road truly is and if it is 25 feet he can remove his application. Discussion ensued between Brian, Board and supporters around what he could do.

· Milosh spoke asking whose responsibility it is to determine what the width of the road is. Jason replied it is a Town road.  

· Jason offered to postpone the vote until there was a full Board in attendance.  He also read the appeal process. Brian made his decision to go with a vote tonight. Doug withdrew his motion for continuation.

· Jason asked if anyone had anything to add. Doug made a motion to close the hearing. The motion was seconded all were in favor.

· Franz moved to take a vote on the Variance. Doug seconded the motion. All members voted in favor of taking a vote.  Franz Haase voted yea, Doug Summerton voted nay, Jason Kovarik voted nay.  The application has been denied. A Notice of Denial of Decision will be posted and sent to the Applicant.

Kingsbury Hearing: The Application for a Variance was read aloud by the Secretary along with the location of Hearing Notices and dates they were posted and mailed.   

· Andrea Kingsbury spoke stating a shed is attached to the back of her house and she wants to extend it 11 feet further along the back.  Donald Newcomb, her contractor spoke also describing the project. He also stated they spoke with the Emory’s and the abutter was okay with the project. The area currently holds stacked wood.

· Jason asked if anyone wanted to speak regarding the project.  There were no abutters present and no one spoke. 

· Harry had nothing to say on it. Franz stated the Applicant has presented a very detailed map. The Board felt there was no reason for a site visit as the addition doesn’t encroach any further into the set back and there is no other place on the lot for it. 

· Doug made a motion to close the Hearing to deliberate. Franz seconded the motion, the motion passed.  Members reviewed the 5 decision criteria.  Jason suggested a condition be added to the variance. Condition: It cannot extend past the plane of the existing shed. Franz moved we accept the Variance with the condition. Doug seconded the motion. All voted in favor. The Variance is accepted.

Johnson Hearing: The Application for a Variance was read aloud by the Secretary along with the location of Hearing Notices and dates they were posted and mailed.

· Jason asked Mark Johnson to speak about his project. He stated he is in the process of rebuilding a cottage on its original footprint and wants to put up a pole barn for storage. The lot is very small, 135 feet long and 75 feet wide.  He is looking for a Variance from the set back off the road and set back from the side lot. The Association privately owns the road. Harry has measured 15 feet from the center of the road to the proposed building. The back of the building is 10’ from the property line. 

· Doug asked if the building could be moved back further onto the property. 

· Mark said no do to raised ledge in that area. Jason asked if he could make it smaller. 

· David Burke, abutter, spoke saying he is concerned with the size of the building proposed for the property.  

· Jason suggested a site visit would be helpful, as the building is 7.5 feet into the road setback and 10 feet into the side setback.  

· Mark stated the site is staked out, and the new septic site will be larger than what is shown on the map. Applicant is leaving for Florida in two weeks.  Members will meet Sunday, 9/22 at 1:00 p.m. and will go by boat for a site visit. The hearing is continued to October 17, 2019.

A Motion was made by Jason to adjourn.  Doug seconded the Motion. The Motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 9:47 p.m.  The next meeting will be October 17, 2018 at 7:30 p.m. at the Stoddard Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted,

Kathleen Ellis

Secretary

Zoning Board of Adjustment

